MINUTES OF THE

LOUISIANA FOLKLIFE COMMISSION MEETING

State Library of Louisiana

701 North 4th Street

Baton Rouge, LA

Friday, January 7, 2011
Folklife Commission members present: Ray Berthelot, Doug Bourgeois, Teresa Parker Farris, Marcia Gaudet, Rebecca Hamilton, Jonn Ethan Hankins, Dána LaFonta, Karen Leathem, Chip McGimsey, Nicole Hobson Morris, Allison Peña, Susan Roach, Michael Robinson, Susan Spillman, Liz Williams.  
Folklife Commission members absent: Lisa Abney, Kevin Billiot, Chris Broussard, Winifred Byrd, Amanda LaFleur, Dean Sinclair, Michael Sartisky. 

Louisiana Division of the Arts (LDOA) staff present:  Maida Owens, Sparkle Hurst.
Guest(s) attending: Charlene Bonette, Head of Louisiana Collection, State Library of Louisiana.

I.
CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME/INTRODUCTIONS

Teresa Parker Farris opened the meeting of the Louisiana Folklife Commission at 11:00 a.m. at the State Library of Louisiana in Baton Rouge.  

II.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Liz Williams moved to accept the minutes and Jonn Ethan Hankins seconded.  The minutes were accepted as presented, with correction.  Unanimous acceptance.

III.
REPORTS


A.
LDOA Budget Report – Dána LaFonta
Arts programs that were suspended last fiscal year remain suspended. The Stabilization Program is currently the only grants program being offered by the Arts Division.  Large and small organizations are invited to apply.  Arts Division staff will conduct workshops in the 9 Regions. The current suspensions of grant programs are expected to continue. The workshop schedule, guidelines, and Culture Grants Online will be available online, Monday, January 10th.  Applicants will complete applications online electronically in the Culture Grants Online system.  
B. Director – Maida Owens

A written report was provided.  Ms. Owens, Mr. Don Davis and Mr. Carl Brasseaux are serving on the Cultural Heritage Technical Advisory Committee for CPRA (Coastal Protection Restoration Authority) 2012 Master Plan, Office of Coastal Protection and Restoration.  Ms. Owens is also participating in the department’s Leadership Academy this year.

1.
Update on Folklife Program Activities
Ms. Owens continues to work on resolving the Regional Folklife Programs.  The universities have been given official notice that the program has ended.  UNO has delivered their materials to be archived, NSU has provided copies of some of their digital files, and LA Tech’s digital files have been delivered.
Ms. Owens is very pleased to announce that she was asked by the American Folklife Center and the Kennedy Center to present a Louisiana traditional musician as part of their Homegrown Concert Series on June 23, 2010 in Washington, DC.  Ms. Owens nominated Marce Lacouture, David Greeley and Kristi Guillory. They sang Cajun Creole ballads and songs. The performance is on the Kennedy Center’s website and archived in the American Folklife Center.
New Populations

January 15, 2011 ends the pilot year of the Open Doors Mentoring Program. Four workshops were held for Adelante in New Orleans, Yang Guang Chinese Dance Troupe in Baton Rouge, and Asociacion Cultural Latinos-Acadiana in Lafayette.  We are launching the second year of the pilot.  The guidelines are online and Ms. Owens is facilitating informational meetings in Lafayette on Tuesday, January 11, in New Orleans on Wednesday, January 12th, and in Baton Rouge on Thursday, January 13th.  The deadline to submit an application to participate is March 1, 2011.  Applicants that are selected will then submit a grant application.  These are open meetings.  

Laura Westbrook, Susan Roach and Sheila Richmond will be completing projects on New Population communities they had started but were not complete when the Regional Folklife Program ended.  Ms. Westbrook is submitting an essay on Japanese dance in New Orleans, Ms. Richmond is documenting the Chinese New Year in Shreveport, and Ms. Roach is working on Mexican ritual traditions.
IV. BUSINESS 


A. Republishing Louisiana Folklife: A Guide to the State – Susan Roach

The copyright to A Guide to the State was turned over to Nick Spitzer and Susan Roach.  Ms. Roach has not been able to meet with Mr. Spitzer. She doesn’t think now is the right time for publishing the Guide. The Commission discussed the possibility of publishing portions of the Guide online, especially Rosan Jordan’s essay on ethnicity, and Frank de Caro’s essay on the history of folklore studies in Louisiana. Ms. Roach is waiting to hear from Mr. Spitzer, the original editor.  Ms. Roach reported the original book is about 300 pages.  Some parts of the Guide are outdated and will not be in the republication.   
B.  Folklife Visioning Meeting / LDOA Strategic Plan – Maida Owens 

Ms. Owens distributed a handout of the report from the visioning meetings.  The report included an overview of the Louisiana Folklife Commission, the process of the Folklife Visioning Workshop, and conclusions.  The workshops discussed the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats to the Folklife Program as well as recommendations for the Folklife Program.  The response rate to the online survey was 13.5% which is high. 17 people attended the workshops.  Everyone will be invited to attend the open meetings and some will be selected for focus groups, and everyone can participate in the online survey.  
LDOA Strategic Plan
Ms. La Fonta reported the Division of the Arts’ Strategic Plan is proceeding with an online survey, focus groups, and 1-on-1 interviews to get feedback and input from the entire arts constituency.  Ms. La Fonta encouraged commission members to give their feedback and input in the survey. The focus groups are based on geography and folklife people will be included in some of the focus groups and interviews. The Commission is invited to attend the open meetings where the strategic plan draft will be presented and to provide feedback. The Commission may form a committee to assist Ms. Owens in developing the implementation plan for folklife. Liz Williams moved to accept the report and Michael Robinson seconded.  The report is accepted at presented.  The Commission will provide a cover letter and formally present the report to the State Arts Council.
C. Documenting the Old Spill – Teresa Parker Farris  
Ms. Farris wants to make sure efforts and documentation of the effects of the oil spill are ongoing.  Ms. Williams created a clearinghouse at the Southern Food and Beverage Museum.  Williams is also working with the Sea Grant Program which is creating a clearinghouse of scientific studies.  She continues collecting and adding to the clearinghouse list. Contact the Southern Food and Beverage Museum to add information to the clearinghouse.  An exhibition was created to deal with the impact. The question was asked how many dollars went to cultural organizations from BP or other sources. Many are unsuccessful in getting monies to support the efforts.  It was noted that a group of people from Chicago were paid to come down and do oral documentations.  Local cultural organizations should be documenting what is cultural and what they do.  We want to move beyond oil industries to communities affected by the oil spill.  A list of some of the organizations that received monies from the oil spill was requested.  Ms. Owens and Mr. Hankins will assist with the request from Ms. Williams. There was a grant program for tourism groups affected by the oil spill.  Information can be found on the Office of Tourism website www.crt.state.la.us/TOURISM/ .  Maida Owens clarified that the BP funds provided to the Office of Tourism were focused on economic impact of the oil spill rather than the cultural impact. She reported that Diane Austin with the University of Arizona is contracted by the US Bureau of Ocean Energy Management Regulation and Enforcement (BOEMER, formerly the Minerals Management Service MMS) to document the impact of the oil spill in the region.   
D.  Set date for next Commission meeting

The next meeting is scheduled for Friday, June 3, 2011 at 11:00 a.m.  
VI.
PUBLIC COMMENT AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
The 2011 Louisiana Book Festival is October 29, 2011. 
The 196th Anniversary & Commemoration of The Battle of New Orleans in 1815 is at the Chalmette Battlefield, Jean Lafitte National Historical Park and Reserve on Saturday, January 8, 2011 from 9:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m.  There are new exhibits and a new film on the 1815 Battle of New Orleans.  It’s an all day event with activities relating to the Battle of 
New Orleans. 

The Ribbon Cutting Ceremony for the opening of the new visitor center at Chalmette Battlefield at 9:15 a.m. tomorrow.

The Plaquemine Lock Historic Site has reopened.

The New Orleans African-American Museum is commemorating the 200th year history of Treme during Juneteenth week. 
The New Orleans African-American Museum is collaborating with the Destrehan Plantation, Tulane University, St. John the Baptist and St. Charles Parish on a series of programs commemorating the 200 year anniversary of the Slavery Vote of 1811 starting on January 8, 2011.
University of Louisiana at Lafayette has hired Mark DeWitt as the first Tommy Comeaux Memorial Endowed Chair for Traditional Music 
The University of Louisiana’s new baccalaureate program, Moving Images Arts Program is in place. 

On February 12, 2011 the Louisiana Arts and Science Museum in Baton Rouge is presenting a collection of art by individuals who are helping to support the cultural vitality of Baton Rouge with a number of contemporary artworks, most of which are Louisiana made.  

The Alexandria Museum of Art has an exhibition of Hunt Sloan. 

A permanent collection on Living with Hurricane Katrina and Beyond has opened at the Louisiana State Museum in Jackson Square in New Orleans.   

VII.
ADJOURN 

There being no further business to discuss Rebecca Hamilton motioned to adjourn and 
Karen Leathem seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 
12:37 p.m.
PAGE  
4

